
 HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

The ANNUAL PARISH MEETING WAS HELD ON MONDAY 11TH MAY IN THE WENN EVANS CENTRE, HAPPISBURGH AT 7.30PM.  

Items to note:

None

The meeting closed at 7.32pm, to be followed by the Annual Meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 11th MAY 2015 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Glenn Berry (Chairman), Cllr David Mole, Cllr George Siely, Cllr Kirsty Ritchie, Cllr Thomas Love, Cllr Robert Fleming, Cllr Sue Stockton, Cllr Cubitt Siely, Cllr Jan Newall
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

16 members of the public

Election of Chairman and Vice Chairman

Glenn Berry was nominated as Chairman.  No other nominations were received.  Glenn Berry was confirmed as Chairman.  David Mole was nominated as Vice Chairman.  No other nominations were received.  David Mole was confirmed as Vice Chairman

1. To consider apologies for absence.  None
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. Sue Stockton and Thomas Love noted that they had an interest in item 8.1 on the basis that their businesses could be affected financially by the outcome of the planning application
3. To agree the minutes of the meetings of Happisburgh Parish Council held on 9th March and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed. 
3.1
Insurance queries.  Zurich insurers had confirmed that if the Time and Tide Bell was installed by a professional company and regularly risk assessed then it would be covered under the existing policy.  If the bell needed to be covered under the ‘all risk items’ then the Council would need to advise the replacement cost so that Zurich could process a quotation for an additional premium.  Zurich Insurance had also confirmed that all Councillors and the Clerk are covered for liability under the policy.
3.2 
Wenn Evans Centre signs.  The Clerk explained that this had been held up by the planning department at NNDC who had insisted that the signage for the Wenn Evans Centre should be limited to 30 cm in height.  The Clerk had explained to NNDC Planning that the signs needed to be visible from the North Walsham Road so that all coach drivers could see them.  The Council asked if District Councillor Lee Walker could investigate.  The Clerk would contact her to explain the detail
3.3 
 Dog Fouling.  The Clerk explained that the dog ban order would be considered by NNDC during the 2015 / 2016 financial year and cannot be progressed any quicker.  The Chairman voiced his concerns that the majority of the people involved in sports teams using the playing field are not from Happisburgh, but preventing villagers from walking their dogs on the playing field would affect villagers.  After discussion it was agreed that the Clerk would organise signs along the lines of ‘Dogs to be kept on leads and kept off playing areas.  Please pick up after your dog’

3.4  
The Chairman noted that he had been unable to contact David Will regarding the valuation of the Wenn Evans Centre but that he would continue trying.  He also reported that after  more research the Clerk’s pension, agreed at the March meeting, would be a Nest product rather than the Local Government Pension Scheme, on the basis that the employer contributions were significantly lower (Nest – 10% employer contributions, LGPS 20.5% contribution).  The Chairman also confirmed that, following the annual review, the Clerk’s salary would increase from SCP 27 to SCP 28.  
4. Reports

4.1 The Chairman’s report. The Chairman noted that the majority of the items he might have covered were elsewhere within the agenda.  He noted that he had confirmed with Rob Goodliffe at NNDC that Happisburgh Parish Council should be kept within the loop concerning any published information regarding Bacton Gas Terminal.  
4.2 District and County Councillor reports: 
District Councillor Lee Walker reported that the caravan park appeal would be taking place the following day (and possibly extending to Wednesday 13th May as well).  The Chairman informed the Council that he intended to attend the hearing and would make a statement reflecting the feelings of the Council at the meeting at which the application was discussed.  This was agreed by the Council.  The Chairman thanked D.Cllr Walker for her report and congratulated her on retaining the D.Councillor seat
County Councillor Eric Seward explained that, having noticed that the Parish Council were intending to send an S137 donation cheque to the Citizens Advice Bureau, the CAB service across Norfolk would be out for tender in the near future.  He had asked that further communication should be sent by NCC / NNDC to parishes in Norfolk.  C.Cllr Seward also asked the Parish Council to contact him with any issues or concerns regarding the SAM2 application

Kirsty Ritchie voiced her concern over the safety of the roads – especially a weed called ‘Alexander’.  C.Cllr Seward agreed to speak with Highways about this.  The Chairman also noted that he would speak with Simon Briggs regarding the poor job which had recently been done on fixing potholes

4.3 Police report.  
The PCSO had been unable to attend the meeting, but had reported that since the previous meeting there had been one crime reported from the area:  on the 18th March there had been a public order incident (causing intentional harassment, alarm or distress).  The Clerk also noted that the police had sent an update from the speed checks carried out at Whimpwell Street.  Several checks were carried out at different times but no fixed penalty tickets were issued.  Several motorists were stopped but this only warranted words of advice.  There was very little traffic using the road at the times the checks were conducted and it is the only location where the police hadn’t issued any tickets.  
4.4 Car Park report.  
The Chairman noted that the car park was running well and that the new cleaners were in place.  Shaun (of S1M improvements) was undertaking grass cutting work.  The Chairman said that 2 x taps needed replacing and that some timber cladding needed fixing but that the car park and toilet block were looking smart.  The Council asked that Shaun should strim the area next to the fence.  The Chairman noted that the rock replacement would probably take place in June and that NNDC would use the picnic area for their compound.  The Chairman had asked that the compound go on the Cart Gap side of the picnic area to cause minimal disruption.  
4.5 Pavilion and Playingfield report. 
Kirsty Ritchie informed the Council that the Pavilion and Playingfield Trust had recently held a meeting.  She congratulated the Youth Football on winning the league and noted that the organisers expected to start a team of 4 – 6 year olds.  The Chairman had asked Kirsty Ritchie to write to the football club asking them to review their tidiness and general behaviour in the pavilion, which was regularly being left in an untidy state.  
4.6 Allotments report
George Siely reported that the allotments were looking good after a significant amount of work.  Kirsty Ritchie asked that allotment tenants be asked to review their usage of weed-killer, which was affecting other tenants’ plants.  George Siely agreed to look into this
4.7 Wenn Evans Centre report
David Mole explained that that the new blinds had been put in place and that the centre was looking much improved.  He said that he hoped to have the accounts published by the July meeting.  He noted that he had made the Charity Commission annual return.  There was a general discussion about the Wenn Evans Centre flooring, which needed to be replaced.  Quotations were all in the region of £5,000.  The existing floor had been down for approximately 20 years.    David Mole and Jan Newall AGREED to research which floor was the most practical, and to report back to the next meeting with a recommendation
4.1 Playspace report (by Rosemary Munday)
· We were awarded £2,000 from the Shelroy Charitable Trust Fund, which is now in the Parish Council’s account.

· NNDC have approved our plans to meet the landscaping condition of our planning permission so the condition is considered partially discharged – full discharge occurs once the trees are planted and the landscaping is complete.

· The NNDC Big Society Fund grant of £7,500 has been released to the PC’s bank account because we have now met all the grant conditions.

· The sub-committee met on 26.03.15 and under the delegated authority from the Parish Council finalised the choice of contractors, equipment, seating, trees etc.

· The grass was cut in the area but there is an increasing amount of clover, which is also very prevalent in the car park area.  There are also some thistles along the northern boundary fence.  Cllr Berry and Cllr Love have been approached about this and the area will be sprayed.

· Matthew Williams rolled the play space on Saturday free of charge.

· Ground works will commence in June and the equipment will start to be installed on the week commencing Monday 15th June.  The installation should be completed by the end of the following week, although if there is a delay because of inclement weather then work will finish in the first week of July due to the contractor being at the Royal Norfolk Show.  This will mean the Play Space will be open for the summer holidays.

· A name for the Play Space was discussed at the last PC meeting and the PC was asked to consider calling it ‘The HMS Invincible Play Park’ as the largest piece of equipment is a ship.  This would tie in with the history of HMS Invincible that was lost on Hammond Knoll (Happisburgh Sands) in 1801 with the loss of some 400 lives.  Cllr George Siely and Rosemary attended the annual service for HMS Invincible at the church and discussed this possibility with members of the Royal Naval Association, who were extremely supportive and if it went ahead would like to be involved at the opening.  We need to design an information board for the Play Space and would like to include information about this historic event so a decision on the name needs to be made.  Seats and trees within the Play Space area can be purchased/or contributed to in memory of individuals and loved ones.

· There was discussion at the sub-committee regarding a bin(s) in the Play Space and whether they were needed inside and how they would be emptied.  It was proposed that the trade bin is moved to near the kissing-gate and that the smaller bin (that often overflows in the summer) is moved to the toilet block end.  This would give access to a bin for the Play Space and also address the concerns that one resident had regarding there being a lot of wasps in and around the trade bin close to the Play Space (where the ship will be located).  Approval of the Parish Council is sort for this change.

· If the Parish Council is in agreement we propose to organise an official opening event for the Play Space (possibly in August) where all funders, NNDC etc. and those that have been involved with the project will be invited.  Chris North (The Victorian Conjuror) and his wife Belinda have kindly offered to provide some children’s magic entertainment and Chris has suggested that he might be able to ask Olly Day (who performs at Cromer Pier) to come along as he knows him.  Any suggestions for someone to open the area or for people to be invited to attend would be welcome.  

Following the report the Parish Council AGREED that they were happy with the name that had been suggested.  The Parish Council also AGREED to move the trade bin to nearer the kissing gate for a trial period over the summer to try to eradicate the waste problem.  The Clerk was asked to discuss this with Kier and, if Kier agree, to ask Mr Cornell to move the bin as recommended.  
4.2 Neighbourhood planning

Robert Fleming had attended a Neighbourhood Planning seminar in Breckland on behalf of the Parish Council.  He explained that if the village had a neighbourhood plan it would be it’s one chance to have a meaningful affect on planning in the area.  He explained that if a village has a neighbourhood plan the District Council planning team cannot legally act in contravention to the plan.  Although the plan could not stop all building in the area, it can dictate where building should and should not take place.  He went on to explain that Central Government are currently giving grants of £8000 to help with the process and for consultants and clerk’s time.  75% of this grant would be payable in advance and 25% when the plan is in place.  At the end of the process a referendum of the whole village would take place.  Robert Fleming agreed to progress the neighbourhood plan if the Parish Council wished him to do so.  The Parish Council AGREED that Robert Fleming should progress the idea and report back to the meeting.  The Chairman thanked him for this research on behalf of the Parish Council.  

5. Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters (at 8.20pm)
C.Cllr Seward recommended that Robert Fleming consult with Mark Ashwell at NNDC regarding the Local Strategic Plan so that the Neighbourhood plan should run in conjunction with the wider National plan.  Robert Fleming confirmed that he intended to do so.  C.Cllr Seward also noted that a new funding stream had started in April for the purpose of progressing Neighbourhood plans.  
Reconvene the meeting (8.30pm)
6. Agenda items

6.1. To discuss a donation to Happisburgh Craft Club.  The Parish Council considered a possible S137 donation to Happisburgh Craft Club.  After discussion the Parish Council AGREED to donate half of the running costs (£76) and to request a report after 6 months.  The Clerk  would write to Happisburgh Craft Club accordingly
6.2. To discuss a donation to Happisburgh Cricket Club to assist with an all-weather surface.  Mr Trivett explained that he would like to bring this up at the next Parish Council meeting after further investigation
6.3. To confirm the external audit paperwork.  The Clerk went through the end of year finances with the Council and the Chairman read the governance statement.  It was RESOLVED  to sign the paperwork and confirm the end of year finance and governance statement
6.4. To look at various quotations received for strimming the playing field.  The Council had received three quotations for the strimming of the playing field area and after discussion agreed to ask S1M Home Improvements to undertake the role for the upcoming year
6.5. To discuss a donation to Happisburgh Coast Watch.  After discussion, the Parish Council agreed to make an interim donation of £200 at the following meeting, and to review the situation at the July meeting.  The Chairman  said that he would speak with North Norfolk District Council regarding the Parish Council assisting with the car park and toilet block
a. To review the new transparency regulations (1st April 2015).  The Clerk explained that in December 2014 the transparency code for smaller authorities was issued as recommended practice and in March 2015 the regulations came into force.  From April 2015 all smaller councils (those with a turnover of less than £25,000) all need to publish draft minutes from all formal meetings not later than one month after each meeting.  In addition, from July 2015 all smaller authorities must publish their first annual set of data completed, which includes:

i. All items of expenditure above £100 (date incurred, summary of purpose, amount and VAT that cannot be recovered)

ii. End of year accounts

iii. Annual governance statement

iv. Internal audit report

v. List of councillor responsibilities

vi. Details of public land and building assets

The Clerk also noted that at this stage there had been no transparency regulations published for medium-sized authorities (ie authorities with turnover of between £25,000 and £200,000) and that Happisburgh Parish Council fitted into that category.  She noted that for the timebeing, until the Government has published the regulations, it would be best practice to follow the regulations for smaller authorities.  Noted
6.6. To discuss the successful Parish Partnership Grant for a speed indicator sign.  Cllr Love wondered if the matter had been discussed at the previous meeting but NCC had granted the application after the previous meeting.  It was decided to review at the July meeting with a report from a Parish Councillor.  The Clerk to discuss with the Chairman and form a way forward
7. Financial Matters

The following cheques were authorised and signed:
7.1. PC Account.  Chq no 610.  Norfolk County Council.  Brown signs application.  £150

7.2. PC Account.  Chq no 611.  Tim Albins.  Wenn Evans Centre work - painting.  £675

7.3. PC Account.  Chq no 612.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £499.53

7.4. PC Account.  Chq no 613.  Rosemary Munday (reimbursement for planning permission for playspace).  £48.50

7.5. PC Account.  Chq no 614.  NGF Play Ltd.  Play equipment deposit.  £8594.28 inc £1432.38 VAT

7.6. PC Account.  Chq no 615.  NGF Play Ltd.  Play equipment remaining funds due.  £20053.32 inc £3342.22 VAT

7.7. PC Account.  Chq no 616.  Norfolk Association of Local Councils.  Subscription.  £161.56

7.8. PC Account.  Chq no 617.  RP Trivett.  Pavilion work.  £6.06

7.9. PC Account.  Chq no 618.  S137 Donation.  St Mary’s Newssheet.  £150

7.10. PC Account.  Chq no 619.  S137 Donation.  Happisburgh Cricket Club.  £500

7.11. PC Account.  Chq no 620.  S137 Donation.  Citizens Advice Bureau.  £100

7.12. PC Account.  Chq no 621.  S137 Donation.  NWACTA.  £100

7.13. PC Account.  Chq no 622.  S137 Donation.  St Mary’s Churchyard.  £50

7.14. PC Account.  Chq no 623.  S137 Donation.  Norfolk and Suffolk 4x4 response.  £50

7.15. PC Account.  Chq no 624.  Donation (not S137) to Happisburgh Fundraisers (Jan Newall).  £25

7.16. PC Account.  Chq no 625.  URM (UK) Ltd.  Glass recycling.  £18.55 inc £3.09

7.17. CP Account.  Standing Order.  NNDC.  Business Rates.  £900

7.18. CP Account.   Chq no 67. NNDC.  Bin emptying at car park and hire of Eurobins.  £601.85 

7.19. CP Account.  Chq no 68.  Happisburgh Parish Council.  Equivalent of annual precept.  £7,000

7.20. CP Account.  Chq no 69.  Parkeon.  Work to P&D machine.  £289.50 inc £48.25

7.21. CP Account.  Chq no 70.  Jo Beardshaw.  Dog Fouling / keep dogs on lead signs.  £8.59

7.22. CP Account.  Chq no 71.  Katharine Yuill.  P&D machine.  £170.80

7.23. CP Account.  Chq no 72.  Vocalvale.  CCTV work.  £372 inc £62 VAT

7.24. CP Account.  Chq no 73.  Jan Newall.  Roller blinds for Wenn Evans Centre.  £99 (to be taken from 2014/15 donation)

7.25. CP Account.  Chq no 74.  Mr R Cornell.  Car park cleaning.  May.  £697.50

7.26. CP Account.  Chq no 75.  Mr R Cornell.  Car park cleaning.  June.  £675.00

8. Planning applications  

8.1. NNDC.  PF/14/0120 (appeal ref APP/Y/2620/A/14/2228049) Land South of North Walsham Road.  Formation of caravan park to provide pitches for 134 static caravans, 60 touring caravans and camping area with office/warden accommodation and amenity building.  An appeal against refusal has been received.  Hearing to take place Tuesday 12th May at the NNDC offices.  The Parish Council noted that this was the day following the parish council meeting. The Chairman reported that he intended to attend the meeting and would summarise the feeling of the Parish Council, ie that the Parish did not wish to lose the caravan park but that they had some concerns regarding the size of the park on the application 
8.2. NNDC.  Appeal ref APP/Y2620 C/15/3005535.  Beach Road.  Appeal against enforcement notice (material change of use).  The Council asked the Clerk to write to NNDC supporting their decisions
9. Planning decisions noted
9.1. NNDC.  Anon, Bush Drive.  Demolition of dwelling and erection of replacement dwelling.  Permitted.  Noted
10. Items for the Parish News

10.1. Nil Precept
10.2. Bottle Banks
10.3. New Councillor details
10.4. Playing field area no dogs zone
11. Correspondence and Circulars for information and action
11.1. NCC.  Seeking views on managing flood risk and feedback on the new strategy.   Cllr Love reported that he had attended a consultation on this strategy.  
11.2. Community Action Norfolk.  Play area inspection course.  20th May.  10am – 1.30.  Dereham.  £60 per member.  Noted
11.3. Community Action Norfolk.  Membership renewal request (previously known as NRCC).  The Council decided not to renew this subscription
11.4. NNDC.  Receipt of grant (to add to precept) £242. Noted
12. Any other business
12.1. Cllr Fleming reported that he had attended a Governing Body meeting at the school, and that he had advised the Governing Body that the Parish Council felt that the school was possibly in danger of isolating itself.  The Governing Body had replied by inviting the Parish Councillors to the event to market the new classroom which would take place on 25th June
13.  Date of next meeting – Monday 13th July 2015
The meeting closed at 9.45 pm  
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